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N e w  H i g h g r o v e  M u n i c i p a l  A d v i s o r y  C o u n c i l  m e m b e r s  s e l e c t e d
On October 30, 2019 there was 

a meeting held at the Highgrove 
Library by Supervisor Spiegel’s 
staff to announce the selection 
of the new Highgrove Municipal 
Advisory Council.
The meeting was conducted 

by Wendall Bugtai, Land Use 
Policy Advisor for Supervisor 
Spiegel but Supervisor Spiegel 
did not attend.
All seven of the new members, 

(the 5 members and 2 alternate 
members. of the Highgrove 
MAC) were selected from the 
Spring Mountain Ranch area 
of Highgrove. No one from the 
original part of Highgrove was 
selected.
You did not see this October 

30, 2019 meeting  advertised 
in the Highgrove Happenings 
Newspaper because many re-
quests to the supervisor’s office 

to send us a press release about 
restoring the Highgrove MAC 
did not receive any response 
from Supervisor’s Spiegel or her 
office.
Last April, on April 10, 2019, 

I sent an e-mail to Supervisor 
Spiegel asking for a press release 
about the Highgrove MAC so it 
could be published in the May is-
sue. I did not receive a response 
and I have not received  any re-
sponses from any of the other 13 
e-mails I sent to her as far back 
as March 4, 2019.
Prior to her being elected, 

on July 16, 2018 she came to 
Highgrove and I showed her 
around our community for 2 
hours but I have not been able to 
communicate with her since she 
took office on Jan. 8, 2019.
At the new MAC meeting on 

October 30, 2019 there were 

only 3 members in the audience 
from the old part of Highgrove 
and 2 others who were also 
from Spring Mountain Ranch.  I 
learned about the meeting from a  
friend of mine who also lives in 
Spring Mountain Ranch.
During this meeting the ques-

tion came up about all 7 mem-
bers being selected from Spring 
Mountain Ranch while no one 
was selected from the original 
part of Highgrove.
Mr. Bugtai, host of the meeting, 

stated that no applications were 
received from the original part of 
Highgrove but corrected himself 
when one of the 3 members in 
the audience was present at the 
meeting, This member is from 
the original part of Highgrove 
and had applied for a position on 
the MAC, but was rejected.
I know for a fact that there are 

at least 2 members from the orig-
inal part of Highgrove who ap-
plied for a seat on the new MAC 
but were not selected.
If you have been following our 

newspaper you know that before 
Supervisor Tavaglione elimi-
nating the original Highgrove 
MAC,  I resigned from the MAC 
before the public hearing and 
asked Supervisor Tavaglione to 
continue to allow the MAC to 
hold monthly meetings without 
me.
 The Oct. 30, 2019 MAC meet-

ing was the first Highgrove MAC 
meeting in the library for over 
2 years.  Prior to the Oct. 30th 
meeting the last time a previous 
MAC meeting was held was on 
November 16, 2016 when the 
previous Highgrove MAC sent 
27 questions to Riverside County 

Cont. on P. 3

      2,065 American Flags displayed at 
Murrieta’s Field of Honor for Veterans Day

On November 10, 2019 Ardie 
and I and our dog went to Murrieta 
where over 2,000 American 
Flags were  placed in their local 
park. To see this many flags wav-
ing in the breeze was really im-
pressive.  I took several pictures 
while Ardie and “Buddy” waited 
in the car. I asked one of the vol-
unteers, Lou Ellen Ficke, if she 
would pick Ardie up in her golf 
cart so she could see the flags 
too! This lady was very nice and 
gave all of us a grand tour of the 
flags  and the artist doing their 
patriotic chalkwork on the con-
crete in one section of the park.

The Field of Honor was 

sponsored by the Murrieta Rotary 
Club and according to their sign, 
over the course of American his-
tory 27 different official versions 
have flown over our country.

Dr. Angelov Farooq, President of Riverside 
Unified School District appointed Chairman 
of California Workforce Development Board 

At a celebration in down-
town Riverside on Oct. 29, 2019, 
Dr.Farooq was recognized by 
the Riverside County Board of 
Supervisors, the San Bernardino 
County Board of Supervisors, the 
Regional Economic Development 
Agencies, and the University of 
California at Riverside  for his 
appointment as Chairman of the 
California Workforce Development 
Board.

Dr. Farooq was born and raised 
in inland Southern Califoirnia and 
grew up attending local public 
schools in Jurupa Valley. Angelov 
and his two younger sisters were 
raised by a single low income 
mother who instilled the value of 
education to transend their chal-
lenging economic circumstances. 
Angelov has been an appointee of 
the governor on the board since 
2013. As Chairman, he leads the 
largest workforce development 
system in the country under the vi-
sion of the Governor & Secretary 
of Labor.

Angelov earned his Bachelor of 
Arts degree from the University 
of California at Berkley and both 
an Executive’s Master degree 
and Doctorate of Policy Planning 

and Development degree from the 
University of Southern California.

His local roots ensured he would 
return back to our community upon 
completion of his education.

He is pasionate about promoting 
an innovation ecosystem for quality 
jobs in our region. 

His global policies are enriched 
by having traveled to almost 50 
countries that span 6 continents.

I prv\eviously met him and we 
talked again during the Measure 
“O” groundbraking ceremony at 
the Highgrove Elementary School 
on September 24, 2019 that was 
covered in our October issue and 
then again on Nov. 20, 2019 when 
he came to my house and I showed 
him around Highgrove for an hour. 
He is President of RUSD and his 
new title will enable him to remain 
on the Board of Education and I am 
proud to call him my friend.

Lou Ellen gave Ardie, “Buddy”, 
and me a tour of this beautiful 
park full of American flags.
    (More photos on page 9)

County Planning Commission set to approve 
Marijuana Store in Highgrove (Article on page 8)
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Contact: (951) 241-7221
THE NORTON YOUNGLOVE COMMUNITY CENTER

459 Center Street- Highgrove   web site: www.nycchighgrove.com

Family Service Association

Highgrove Community Park Hours: Dawn to Dusk
Highgrove Community Center Hours:  Mon-Thur 8am-4pm; Fri 8am-2pm
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Tacos El Jr. #6

126 Iowa Ave., Highgrove 951-683-5921

Open Daily 9-9
Family Restaurant
Serving Breakfast, 

COCKTAILS
Margaritas, 

Piña Colada, Daiquiri, 
Wine

FREE
flea bath
1 per customer

New 2 You

909-824-0220
22400 Barton Rd. Suite 3 Grand Terrace, 

A Family Consignment Shop
Antiques, Clothes, Collectibles,
Furniture, Tools, Toys, Books

20%
OFF
Your Shopping
   with items
    donated!

before obtaining legal council. 
Answers from Riverside County 
were due back on Jan. 18, 2017 
but no County representatives 
attended the Jan., Feb. or March 
MAC meetings, in 2017. Then 
on April 11, 2017 Supervisor 
Tavaglione eliminated the en-
tire Highgrove MAC in spite of 
requests from Highgrove resi-
dents at the public hearing for 
Supervisor Tavaglione to allow 
the Highgrove MAC to continue 
to hold monthly public meetings.
Six months ago on June 1, 2019, 

I attended the Spring Mountain 
Ranch Park dedication where 
applications were available to 
apply for a position on the new 
Highgrove MAC.
But Riverside County did not 

send application forms to the 
Highgrove Happenings for pub-
lication and distribution to the 
rest of Highgrove. 
Back on March 29, 2019 my 

e-mail to Supervisor Spiegel  
stated that our papers are home 
delivered to each house in 
Highgrove. This includes county 
residents west of the freeway, the 
orriginal part of Highgrove, the 
new homes in Spring Mountain 
Ranch, and the new D R Horton 
homes.
In an effort to help maintain  

Highgrove’s identity, all of the 
new street signs in the new streets 
in Spring Mountain Ranch and 
the DR Horton homes have the 
Highgrove logo at the top of the 
signs. 
It has always been the policy 

of the Highgrove Happenings to 
bring Highgrove closer together 
for one identity but this decision 
by the county divides our com-
munity into old and new sections. 

For 28 years Highgrove has 
had community meetings every 
month except December.
Today the people from the orig-

inal part of Highgrove have been 
bypassed and replaced by MAC 
members who are all from one 
portion of the new homes in 
Highgrove.
But, by the county selecting all 

seven members from the new 
portion of Highgrove while ig-
noring other long time residents 
who applied for positions on 
the new MAC  seems unfair, 
in-appropriate, and politically 
revengful.
This certainly is not the fault 

of the Sprng Mountain Ranch 
people who applied for these po-
sitions. We welcome all of our 
new residents and I hope to get 
to know more people from our 
new homes. We commend you 
for wanting to volunteer for your 
community.
In addition, by the the county  

boycotting the only local news-
paper in Highgrove  is an improp-
er injustice that prevents import-
ant information from reaching 
the entire Highgrove community. 
For 25 years our motto at the top 

of our papers state: “Dedicated 
to the improvement of our com-
munity through awareness and 
involvement in local issues”
But if information is intention-

ally witheld, we can not bring 
important news to the entire 
community.

all of Highgrove should be ask-
ing the county where our spe-
cial assessment money went!
And, is it improper or illegal to 
intentionally withold informa-
tion by boycotting the Highgrove 
Happenings Newspaper from

Remember, all parcels should 
be paying $120.00 per year but 
the Spring Mountain Ranch peo-
ple are being charged almost  
$3,000.00 for CSA 126 and I am 
standing up for you too! Check 
the amount across from CSA 126 
on your tax bill and if it is more 
than $120.00 you too should also 
be questioning the county.
This lawsuit was based on 

many things but the last 5 words 
in their answer to question # 22 
was: NO REFUNDS WILL BE 
ISSUED!
Duriing public comments at the 

Oct. 30th meeting I addressed 
the new MAC members by tell-
ing them that I will help them 
any way I can if I am asked and 
I requested they go to our web 
site: www.highgrovehappen-
ings.net so they can read about 
highgrove on-line clear back to 
July 2008 to learn something 
about the community to which 
they have been appointed.
But were these appoint-

ments based on punishment for  
Highgrove’s lawsuit against 
Riverside County about continu-
ing to have to pay for our own 
Sheriff Deputy that was elimi-
nated 10 years ago? 

publishing important informa-
tion about a public meeting 
in order to keep  some of the 
Highgrove    residents   from    
knowing about the Highgrove 
MAC meetings?
When information is inten-

tionally witheld, we can not 
bring you the local news that 
is important to you and to your 
community.
On November 1, 2019, I asked  

who made the decision to select 
all of the new Highgrove MAC 
members from Spring Mountain 
Ranch and I received the follow-
ing reply from Wendall Bugtai:
“I’m working with our at-

torneys to determine what is 
permissable for public con-
sumption related to the MAC 
applications and selection 
process.”
The selection process should 

have been transparent and asse-
sible to the public because these 
are public positions that should  
be open to all members and vol-
unteers in our community. The 
selection process should not be 
hidden from the public!

On Nov. 13, 2019 I asked for a 
meeting with Supervisor Spiegel 
and on Nov. 19, 2019 I received 
the following reply:
“Our office does not feel it is 

appropriate for you to have a 
formal meet with Supervisor 
Spiegel until the ongoing liti-
gation you have with Riverside 
County is resolved.”Highgrove, 

The defendants in this case are 
Riverside County and if  I am 
criticised by county manage-
ment, I understand their position.
But if I have uncovered some-

thing that has been done that is 
inappropriate or illegal that ef-
fects every property owner in

Highgrove, then I take pride 
if I am called a whistleblow-
er because I blew the whistle 
on what the county is doing to  
Highgrove.  My investigative 
reporting has exposed Riverside 
County and I don’t blame them 
for being mad at me. 
This battle is truly non-partisan 

because if you are a  Democrat, 
Republican, or an Independant,

Cont. on P. 5

Highgrove MAC

All of our new residents should 
know that four members of the 
Highgrove community filed a 
lawsuit against Riverside county 
on behalf of every
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Bauman’s 
Building 
Supply

3199 Kansas Ave.
Riverside, CA 92507

Phone: (951) 686-5732
Fax: (951) 686-5740

Professional Nail Touch for:
Ladies & Gentlemen

909-370-1704

HOURS
Mon/Sat 9 am - 7 pm

Sunday CLOSED

22488 Barton Rd.
Suite 102

Grand Terrace, CA 

AMERICAN NAILS

$200 off
New set

of Gel Manicure

American Metal Recycling in Grand 
Terrace closed on July 31, 2019 and 
moved to their Fontana Yard.

Directions to American Metal Recycling in Fontana: Take I-10 
west,  south on Cherry St., East on Santa Ana Ave, south on 
Redwood.

(909) 988 8000

Wanted: Lead guitar player and Casio keyboard player for 
oldies and country jam sessions. Call “Barney” (951) 683 4994

Request made for more information concern-
ing Supplemental Law Enforcement funding

Irina Sandoval,
I am sending information to you for your reference from your predecessor 

Tammy Nelson dated Feb. 8, 2017 that refers to CSA Highgrove Supple-
mental Law Enforcement Funding for FY 15-16 and FY 16-17. Please send 
related information on the same subject for FY 17-18 and FY 18-19.

Thank you, R. A. Barnett highgrovenews@roadrunner.com

I already have a programable Casio keyboard and a place to play music.
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Many people have asked me to 
do something about the memorial 
to Dennis Gallegos who was killed 
on September 28, 2017 when, as a 
pedestrian, he stepped too close to 
a freight train at this location. We 
printed an article on our web site: 
www.highgrovehappenings.net 
on page 14 of the November 2017 
issue of the Highgrove Happen-
ings Newspaper. We have asked 
for assistance from the BNSF 
railroad because this memorial is 
attached to the fence along Main 
St. that surrounds the railroad’s 
equipment storage yard. We real-
ize the heartache and loss that the 
family has gone through but after 
2 years of this memorial, people 
keep suggesting that the family 
needs to move these items to their 
private residences.

Dennis Gallegos Memorial

On October 14, 2019 I sent a request 
to the BNSF railroad in San Bernardino 
to try and get the Highgrove Station 
sign replaced near Main Street where 
it was located before it disappeared.

I sent a copy of the picture I took 
of the Santa Fe. Steam engine 3751 
when it passed through Highgrove on 
May 14, 2014 that shows the station 
sign. Later I found the above picture 
that was taken 6 years earlier in July 
2008. I have asked the BNSF railroad to 
help us replace this historic sign. I even 
promised to have a new sign made if the 
railroad would provide a post and do 
the installation.

What happened to the 
Highgrove Station Sign?

I took this picture in July of 
2008. Highgrove is still a station 
on the railroad’s timetable and 
we would like to have the sign 
replaced for historical purposes.

December 2019 Page 5

the new homes in Spring 
Mountain Ranch, and the D R 
Horton homes, to find out where 
our CSA 126 special assessment 
money has gone. That special 
tax money was supposed to pay 
for a Sheriff Deputy that was as-
signed exclusively to Highgrove 
and park maintenance and if not 
used for these 2 spacific purpos-
es it was to be “Retained” in the 
CSA 126 account. 

 Voters approved the Sheriff as-
sessment in 1992 and 1997 by 
ballots mailed out by the coun-
ty but no ballot was received 
when the sheriff was eliminat-
ed on Dec. 30, 2009. And no 
notice was ever sent out to the 
Highgrove  property owners that 
after Dec. 30, 2009, Highgrove 
was going to loose it’s Deputy 
Sheriff. But for  10 years the 
Highgrove property owners 
still have  to pay for the deputy 
we do not have that was elimi-
nated without proper notice to 
the voters. 

“Recommendations from Grand Jury to Riverside County Board 
of Supervisors and Riverside County Economic Development 
Agency.
CSA 126 Communication
CSA126 management provide a one time public notice clarifying 
exactly how the CSA 126 funds are distributed. this notice should 
include the number of parcels
CSA 126 management provide a one-time public notice clarifying 
exactly how the CSA 126 funds are distributed. This notice should 
include the number of assessed parcels, the amount per parcel for 
different housing areas and current agreements and contracts in 
effect.
At least once every 2 years, CSA management should make a sum-
mary report on line and at a public meeting open to all  interested 
Highgrove residents. This effort is appropriate and necessary since 
there is no current form to discuss such issues in the Highgrove 
Community. Part of the summary of the contracts and agreements 
should explain the effective date and cost of the current chain of 
agreements between the CSA 126 management and the Jurupa 
Valley sheriff Station for focused law enforcement coverage.”

There has already been a Grand Jury investigation about the funds 
that were collected by the special CSA 126 assessment for the 
Highgrove Sheriff. Here is the statement released by the Grand Jury 
after their investigation that I read to the Riverside County Board of 
Supervisors on October 16, 2018.
The following information should be the first priority for the 
new Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council to see that the 
Grand Jury’s recommendations are carried out.

Grand Jury investigationHighgrove MAC
parcel owner in Highgrove 
including the original part of

 

Written documents are  
inside this box of files 
to verify the facts about 
the elimination of the 
Highgrove Sheriff.

 FAKE NEWS                                                                                    
CHALLENGE 
The articles in the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper are 
the truth of what is happening in and to Highgrove and 
we are not just printing our opinion. We print articles 
about what is actually happening to Highgrove that affect 
you and we have verification to prove that what we print 
is true-such as the Deputy Sheriff we are paying for that 
we do not have and the 18 year struggle to get a Metrolink 
station at Highgrove. 
Documentation is available upon request and we welcome 
anyone who wants to challenge any statements in our 
paper. 
Please go to: www.highgrovehappenings.net and click on 
“Latest Issue” to see articles that go back to July of 2008. 
Thank you for your many years of support! 
R. A. “Barney” Barnett (951) 683 4994 highgrovenews@
roadrunner.com.

Here is a copy of the 1997 ballot that was approved by 
75.8 % of the Highgrove voters to keep our Deputy Sheriff

The following statement was an 
“Impartial Analysis” made by 
the  Riverside County Council 
prior to the 1997 Ballot:
“This tax will be retained in 
the CSA 126 fund to be used 
only for purposes of continu-
ing Extended Sheriff, and 
Park and Recreation services 
and improvements. This tax 
cannot be increased except by 
a 2/3 vote of the electorate”

This ballot was approved for only for two spacific purposes. 
If not used for these two purposes the funds were supposed 
to be “Retained” in Highgrove’s CSA 126 account! 

Cont. on P. 8
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joelujan@firstteam.com
joelujan.firstteam.com

“No Problems Only Solutions!”

Joe LuJan
Real Estate Agent

Lic# 01476370

951-204-0502

          Hours: Mon.-Sat.    7 am to 9 pm
                        Sunday         8 am to 2 pm
Hamburgers, Patty melts, Pastrami, Steak 
sandwitches, Chicken nuggets, Chicken sand-
witches, Burritos, Breakfast, to go orders 

OPEN 7 DAYS

2 LOCATIONS TO SERVE YOU

Serving Highgrove Since 1981

#1   450 Iowa Avenue      #2   9961 Mission Blvd.
       Highgrove, CA.                 Glen Avon, CA.
      (951) 686 5830                    (951) 360 3977

Best Hamburgers in town-Any Town!
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• Sprinkler Install & Repair 
• Concrete-Color & Stamped
• Brick • Retaining Walls

• Drain Systems 
• Synthetic Grass
• Decorative Rock

Moreno’s Landscape Services
909-770-9135

WWW.MORENOLANDSCAPESERVICES.COM 
Mail jmoreno394@yahoo.com

FREE
ESTIMATES

License #
1031940

Dentistry 
     

Loma Linda  School of Dentistry 
Member ADA, CDA and Tri-County Dental Society 
Implant Dentistry Member 
Chamber of Commerce 
 

Mon Tues Thurs 7 am-3 pm 
Wed 10 am-6 pm 
Some Tuesdays 7 am-7 pm 
Since 1983 

For your health...Create the smile you want.  

909-825-7770/783-0080 

 Implants 
 Dentures 
 Root Canals 
 Lumineers 

 Restorative 
 Conscious 

Sedation  

National Clearance Event

New, Pre owned, and rentals
Sales----------909-571-5082
Service-------909-571-5083
Parts----------909-571-5084
Rentals-------909-663-1347

Located
765 Showcase Drive N

San Bernardino, CA 92408
www.toyotasb.com
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393 W. La Cadena Dr, Suite #1
Highgrove, CA 92501

COMMUNICATIONS INNOVATIONS
2-Way Communication Specialists

Sales • Service • Rentals
Authorized Kennwood Sale & Service

(951)-784-5468
Fax (909)-784-2802

Gary Dent
Highgrove Resident

Riverside County Sheriffs Department
Jurupa Valley Station   7477 Mission Blvd.

Desk  951-955-2612       Cell  951-906-9695

Sheriff’s beat car 
951-776-1099  Ext. 5

 

Crime Stats for HIGHGROVE
Crime stats from Oct. 17 to Nov. 18, 2019 

Petty Theft (3)

   Burg. Res. (3)

Assaults (5)

Robbery Firearm (2)

Theft from veh. (2)

Veh. Theft (3)   

CALL

911 FOR AN EMERGENCY

Lieutenant Justin Rowan

Input needed from all Highgrove residents!
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County Planning Commission and Board 
of Supervisors planning to approve 
Marijuana Store in Highgrove!
Residents need to be there on Dec. 10, 2019.

According to an article in the 
Press Enterprise on Nov. 24, 
2019, the Riverside County 
Planning Commission is plan-
ning to open the first  marijuana 
store in the county in Highgrove 
at the same location that was 
opposed by Highgrove residents 
several years ago.
Several years ago this location 
was part of Riverside’s facade 
improvement program that im-
proved the frontage of several 
businesses in Highgrove. The 
above building used to be the 
Hughes Appliance Store for 
many years then it was a sec-
ond-hand store called Lady 
Cool Stuff. The last occupant 
was a marijuana dispensary 
called Casa Marijuana but due 
to citizen’s complaints they 
were closed down. 
The latest applicants have sim-
ilar stores in West Hollywood 
and Los Angeles. 
The Press Enterprise article 
was the first time I found out 
about this subject even though 
the Highgrove Happenings 

Newspaper has been the only 
local newswpaper in Highgrove 
for the last 25 years. The P E 
article stated: “While no one 
at Wednesday’s Planning 
Commission spoke against the 
Artist Tree, the city of Riverside-
whose city limits are 1,500 feet 
from the proposed store-ex-
pressed concern in a letter 
to the county. The city which 
doesn’t allow retail cannabis, 
worries that the store might at-
tract crime, as well as the pros-
pect of minors getting access to 
marijuana and ‘back door sales’ 
from a lack of proper inventory 
control”
The previous concerns that were 
raised about this property were 
that the small parking lot would 
require vehicles having to back 
out onto busy Iowa Ave. when 
leaving the parking lot.  (Go 
to:www.highgrovehappenings.
net “Latest Issue” and look on 
page 13 of Sept. 2014).
The applicants state they want 20 
parking spaces and expect 300 to 
400 customers per day that will 
also include marijuana delivered 
the same way  pizza is delivered.
The reason that Highgrove resi-
dents didn’t attend the Planning 
Commission meeting  on Nov. 
20, 2019 was  because we did not 
know about it!!! 
Please get involved by mono-
tor- ing the Board of Supervisors 
agendas by going to: bosrivco-
cob.org  and then let everyone 
on “Next Door” know about 
the Dec. 10th meeting so our 
community can be represent-
ed. Public input is needed at the 
Board of Supervisors meeting on 
Dec. 10th or whenever this item 
comes up before the board.

Two ballots approved the special tax for our Deputy but no 
notice was given to the voters when the Highgrove Deputy 
was eliminated. 
If you live in Highgrove east of the I-215 freeway check your 
property tax bills. The older part of Highgrove is paying 
$120.00 but if the amount directly across from CSA 126 on 
your tax bill is more than $120.00 you are paying too much.
Please send your comments and copies of your tax bills to: 
highgrovenews@roadrunner.com    Thank you!
R. A. “Barney” Barnett                                   (951) 683 4994

There will be a public hearing  at 10:00 am on Dec. 10, 2019 on 
the first floor of the Riverside County Administration Building, 
located at 4080 Lemon St. in Riverside. 
All Highgrove residents are encouraged to attend this meeting, 
fill out a “Public Comments” card, and voice your opinion about 
allowing a marijuana business to operate at this location. 

This was the former Hughes Appliance store in Highgrove

Highgrove was doing fine until 
Riverside County did this:

* After 17 years, eliminated the Highgrove Sheriff without notifying 
the Highgrove voters who voted to pay extra for their own sheriff.

* Required Highgrove voters to continue to pay for the sheriff that 
they eliminated 10 years ago on Dec. 30, 2009.

* Eliminated the Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council on April 
11, 2017 because Highgrove was asking too many questions about our 
finances.

* Increased the annual $120.00 tax in the old part of Highgrove and 
taxed the new homes as much as $2,967.40 for the same CSA 126 line 
item.

* Set to approve a retail cannabis store at the same location that was 
previously opposed by Highgrove residents without any input from 
the new Highgrove Municipal Advisory Council or notifying the local 
Highgrove newspaper about the Planning Commission meetings.
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Mary was born in Larado Texas
on Oct. 4, 1919 and came to 
Highgrove as an infant where she
has lived ever since. Mary started 
working when she was 14 years 
old and her sister said once she 
was a baby sitter for Denis Kidd.
She worked at the Brown Estate 
Packing house in Highgrove for 
over 60 years while she was into 
her 80’s. She is currently living 
with her sister Carmen Caranza. 
Carmen said that Mary still en-
joys working in her garden and 
Carmen and Mary enjoy going 
places together. Congratulations 
Mary, I know you have seen many 
changes in Highgrove over the 
last 100 years! WOW!

Mary Carranza

    Mary Caranza 
turns 100 years old

Highgrove Elementary School Career Day
On November 6, 2019 Highgrove 
Elementary School held another 
Career Day where people from dif-
ferent occupations came and talk ed 
to the students.  I have participat-
ed in this program for several years 
and this year I was in Dan Arjonas 
class which was a mixture of 4th, 
5th, and 6th grade students. 
After 30 minutes the students leave 
and 30 different students come into  
the classroom. Each group of stu-
dents has a particular classroom to 
go to when the buzzer sounds.
I talked to them about publishing

the Highgrove Happenings 
Newspaper out of our house for 
25 years and also about railroad 
safety. 
I asked them to stay away from the  
tracks and if they are riding in the 
car with their mom or dad to tell 
them to “STOP” before they drive 
across the tracks if there is not 
enough room on the other side for 
their car. This is important because 
when traffic backs up you could be 
stuck on the track with cars ahead 
and behind you and you can not 
move. This has happened before!

RIVERSIDE EAGLES AERIE # 997
NEW MEMBERS WELCOME!

Monday-Taco Night 6-7:30pm

Friday-Night Dinners
Sunday- Karaoke & DinnerEntertainment 

(Call for details)

  Eagles always welcomes new members!      
Call (951) 683 7770 for details

466 E. La Cadena Dr.  
Highgrove, CA
951-683-7770

Washburn & Sons
Citrus Pest Control

807 Center Street
Riverside, Ca 92507

Located in the Community of Highgrove

951.683.2392
Fax 951.683.8424

WASHBURNANDSONS.COM
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 HOWARD   GILBERT     HALL 
Age 97, passed away on  Nov 22, 
2019 at Riverside Community
Hospital. Howard was born in  
San Francisco, on May 1, 1922.
He was a graduate of SF State  
University, a WWII Army Air 
Corps pilot and a 5-year FBI agent. 
In 1947 he married Joan Herrick, a 
college classmate and in 1952 they 
settled in Riverside, CA where he 
was an orange grower for 50 years. 
Howard was predeceased in 2018 
by his wife Joan and is survived by 
their 3 sons: Eric (Sadie), Jeffrey 
K(Shelly) and Scott (Leanne); 4 
grandchildren & 7 great- grandchil-
dren. Private family inurnment @ 
Evergreen Memorial Park.

The vacant 40 acre property west 
of  the school, south of Center St. 
and North of Spring St. used to be 
an orange grove that was ownred 
by Howard and Joan Hall.
When I was in Poly High School 
I used to smudge this grove and 
other groves in Highgrove. This 
prevented the oranges from freez-
ing when the nighttime air turned 
cold in the wintertime. 
After the smudge pots wer lit 
we would go to Ben’s Place for 
hamburgers while we waited for 
morning when we could cap off the 
vents to the smudge pots to put the 
fires out. The former Ben’s Place 
burned down recently on October 
19, 2019. Joan Hall is the author 
of a book about Highgrove titled 
“ A Citrus Legacy” that I highly 
recommend. Ask the Highgrove 
library if they have a copy.

ObituarySidewalk chalk artwork at Murrieta’s Field of Honor
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“Oh, the weather outside is 
frightful...”   ~ “Let it Snow, Let 
it Snow, Let it Snow” Do you 
remember the Christmas song by 
Sammy Cahn?

Winter starts early up here.  If 
you talk to some of the locals, they 
are thrilled we have been inundated 
with snow before Thanksgiving.  
So had a white Thanksgiving (can’t 
find a song about that…) and the 
way the weather is up here, we 
could have a brown Christmas.  It’s 
always a wait and see.  I’m no longer 
excited about snow.  It’s pretty and 
nostalgic but when you have to 
shovel it, scrape it, and drive in it, 
the warm fuzzies can’t stand up to 
the chill.  

Now it’s Christmas present 
shopping time.  If you didn’t get 
your list completely checked off 
on Black Friday (and I hope not on 
Thanksgiving!) or Cyber-Monday, I 
hope you can finish your shopping a 
special way.  

Buying local is an ever growing 
ethos that’s a really good idea.  Area 
artisans and businesses depend on 
your shopping dollars to survive 
and thrive.  They pay rent and 
taxes locally and that supports your 
community.  

Shopping locally isn’t necessarily 
more expensive and you get the 
opportunity to give something that 
can be unique and treasured.  Even 
a gift card from a local shop or 
restaurant helps keep your money in 
your community.  It’s also better for 
the environment- always a bonus.  

Maybe you’re a crafter.  Can you 
sew or quilt? Knit or crochet? Are 
you a wood or metal worker?  Do 
you paint?  Maybe your skills are 
trades like auto repair, plumbing, 
electrical, or building.  There may 
be someone on your list needing 
your special skills.  (HINT)  That 
could be a gift that’s heaven sent for 
someone on a tight budget.

Try to think outside the prettily 
wrapped and glittered box.  Look 
for more thoughtful and personal 
ways to show you care about the 
person you are wanting to give to.  

Have a very Merry Christmas! 

“You Can Quote Me”
By Cynthia Williams, DC

Former Highgrove resident
now living in Oregon

     Help!
       Highgrove Happenings needs your help!

If you like receiving important information about your commu-
nity that is delivered free to you each month, then we could use 
your help! Due to health issues my wife is not able to help as 
much as she used to and we need your assistance. If you have 
a computer or cell phone please help us. Thank You! “Barney” 

(951) 683 4994 
or highgrovenews@roadrunner.com

Donations needed for Container to 
Protect Highgrove’s Historical Papers

It is always important to look to 
the future but it is also important 
to see where we have been and 
what happened yesterday and 
beyond.
Most of the past issues of your 

local Highgrove newspaper 
are available at the Highgrove 
Library but additional informa-
tion about our papers goes back 
almost 25 years. Each month 
for 25 years I have gathered in-
formation for the Highgrove 
Happenings Newspaper but 
many things may not have ac-
tually been included when we 
went to print. 
To those of you who are new 

residents, this information will 
enable you to see some  of the 
local landmarks that have dis-
appeared before you moved to 
Highgrove and you may learn 
something about Highgrove’s 
past that you did not know.
I have the excess information 

that I used for researching the 
facts before going to print but 
unfortunately I am out of room 
for these boxes of information.
The container in the community 

center parking lot is now being 
used by the  Riverside County 
Economic Agency and we have 
asked the county for permission 
to place another container next 
to theirs just for Highgrove items 
that we are collecting for a fu-
ture Highgrove Museum and the 
signs, posters and equipment we 
have collected for “Highgrove 
Day” for the past 32 years. 
If we receive permission from 

the county we can have a 20 ft. 
container delivered for $2,000.00 
and placed next to the one shown 
above.
Then, with permission from 

the county, donations will be 
collected in order to purchase a 
container exclusively for these 
Historical Highgrove items.
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HIGHGROVE
CHURCHES

Rev. Anthony Waturuocha: Administrator
Parish Office 909-783-3811   Fax 909-783-4689

Christ the Redeemer Catholic Church
12745 Oriole Avenue at Pico Street, Grand Terrace, CA 92313

MASS SCHEDULE
Saturday Evening 5:00 PM Weekly Mon-Fri 8:00 AM
Sunday 8:00 AM & 10:00AM (English) 12PM: (Spanish) 

E-mail: christthereedemergt@sbdiocese.org

            Zion Assembly Church of God
                    Sundays 11:00 am
       Norton Younglove Community Center
        459 Center St. Highgrove, Ca. 92507

 Join us in learning the word of  
God from the scriptures of the Holy Bible. All are welcome!

                                   www.zacoghighgroveca.org     (Se Habla Español)
For more information please call Pastor Pete Sarry at (951) 237 2337

Sundays
10am

Wednesdays
6:30pm

refugefellowship.org

1600 Chicago Ave. Suite R7 Riverside, CA 92507
Phone: 951-680-0167

Sunday Service 10 AM
3483 Chicago Ave., Riverside 92507

(Parking in the rear of building)

www.facebook.com/ROL.RescuingHearts

Nondenominational Church · Church of God · Christian Church

JAMES JAURIGUE
Certified Master Technician

ACURA
HONDA
LEXUS
NISSAN
INFINITY

983 Center St.
Highgrove, CA 92507

951-781-7633

TOY TECH
Auto Repair

Specializing In Toyota

In Riverside County Call 
1-800-506-2555

to report illegal polluting
of storm drains.

10:00 am
11:00 am & 6:00 pm
  7:00 pm Wednesdays

Sunday School:
Church Service:
Bible Study:

Immanuel Baptist Temple
45 Michigan Ave., Highgrove    951-784-1100

Pastor John Pettit

“This church has been serving the 
Highgrove community since 1890” 

HIGHGROVE UNITED
METHODIST CHURCH

Pastor Dr. Martin Niponi Finau

Sunday Worship 
Starts @ 9:30am

Open DoorsOpen minds

Open hearts

Free Community Breakfast
Dec. 28, 2019  9:00-10:00 am

938 Center St.
Highgrove 92507
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A  BIG  THANK  YOU  TO  ALL  OUR  ADVERTISERS   
Please  Patronize Them: Without Their Support We Could Not  Bring You The Local News

“Dedicated to the improvement of our community 
through awareness and involvement in local issues”

Call:   (951) 683-4994
Cell: (951) 255-6645, (951) 255-6648 or 
E-mail: highgrovenews@roadrunner.com

HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS
NEWSPAPER

Publishers & Co-Editors
Ardie Barnett

R.A. “Barney” Barnett

Composition
R. A.“Barney” Barnett

Technical Support
Chris Monroy

Web site: http://www.highgrovehappenings.net                                

Writers

R.A.“Barney” Barnett
Dr. Cynthia Williams

HOT LINE
For Articles 

or Advertising

(951) 683-4994

YOUR FEEDBACK AND ARTICLES WANTED

We’re More Than 
Just Auto Parts

Carquest Auto Parts
795 Columbia, Ave.

Enter off Northgate St.

Riverside, CA 92507
9 5 1 - 6 8 4 - 0 2 4 2

Doug Inaba Manager

• Air, Fuel, Emission & Exhaust
• Accessories
• Body & Wipers
• Batteries
• Electrical and Wiring
• Brakes
• Steering & Suspension

• Cooling & Heating
• Electronics
• Engines & Ignition
• Tools, Fluids & Garage
• Transmissions & Drivetrain
• Top Replacement Parts

In-Store Services

N
O

R
TH

G
ATE

PALMYRITA AVE.

COLUMBIA AVE

PART STORE
ENTERANCE

180,000 Sq. ft parts 
warehouse

*Store services subject to change.
Contact us to confirm service availability.

•  Battery Recycling
•  Battery Installation
•  Battery Bench Testing

•  Loaner Tools
•  Wiper Blade Installation
•  Charging System Testing

N

951-682-9000

Open 24 hours

ATM
 Lotto

1340 Center St, Highgrove, CA 92507

Grand Terrace Smog

We accept Checks

20%
OFF

Big or Small we Smog ‘em All!

Initial Smog Test
* Must present coupon
before test for discount
*Valid w/coupon only

*Not valid with any other offers

12210 Michigan St. 
Grand Terrace

*Mon-Fri: 8:30am-5:00pm
*Sat: 8:30am - 1pm

909
824-7664

FAST FRIENDLY 
SERVICE

NO HIDDEN FEES
OVER 20 YEARS 

IN BUSINESS

Appointments &
Walk-Ins 
Welcome

982 Center St. Highgrove Ca.   (951) 341 5916

Where men walk in and gentlemen walk out!

   Serving
Highgrove  
     since
    1995

MY
MY

Exp 12/31/2019


